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Abstract
Young people are increasingly referred to as the ‘lost generation’ because a series 
of worldwide crises has meant they are at a greater risk of marginalisation from 
the labour market. However, these risks of marginalisation have been felt more dis-
proportionately by racially minoritised young people. This article challenges the 
dominant thinking and practice in youth employment policy and service delivery 
by examining how the entanglement between race and opportunity structures con-
strains racially minoritised young people’s transition to employment. It argues that 
race structures disadvantage racially minoritised young people in the labour market, 
focusing primarily on employers’ recruitment practices. This article pays particular 
attention to the role of employees in employment support services in dismantling 
race structures. Using qualitative data from a research project in the UK, this article 
concludes that employer engagement is a channel through which employees within 
employment support services can dismantle race structures. Through relationships 
with employers, employees within employment support services can mitigate risks 
of marginalisation for racially minoritised young people.

Keywords Transitions · Race · Ethnic penalties · Marginalisation · Youth 
employment

Introduction

In recent decades, young people have faced a series of crises, from the 2008 eco-
nomic crisis to the 2020 COVID-19 pandemic. Walby (2015, p.14) defines crisis as 
‘an event that has the potential to cause a large detrimental change to the social sys-
tem and in which there is lack of proportionality between cause and consequence’. 
Crisis as theorised by Walby (2015) pays attention to the underlying social systems 
where if unstable, short temporal events can produce large disproportionate changes. 
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Several crises have disproportionately changed conditions in the labour market away 
from ‘full employment and relatively rapid, smooth and uncomplicated school-to-
work transitions’ (Roberts 2009, p.357). Over a decade after the 2008 global eco-
nomic crisis, young people have disproportionately borne the brunt of the economic 
recession, with poverty levels for the young remaining higher than in pre-recession 
times (McInnes et  al., 2014). The last decade saw a generation of young people 
being referred to as a ‘lost generation’ because, despite the economic recovery, there 
have been slow and insecure education-to-work transitions (Antonucci et al., 2014).

Research has shown that while some young people may recover following cri-
ses, others suffer long term from unemployment and underemployment in the labour 
market (Droy et al. 2019). With the COVID-19 pandemic, this generation is at risk 
of experiencing the same patterns of fractured transitions1 into employment. Transi-
tions occur in contexts of change and continuity (Furlong and Cartmel 2007). By 
transitions, I mean the different routes young people take into employment (Roberts 
2007). Well-documented changes to the labour market, such as increases in precari-
ous work, low wages, low skill and underemployment, contribute to the fractured 
transition of young people into employment (Furlong and Cartmel 2007; MacDon-
ald 2011; Roberts 2020). These social changes have increased the risk of margin-
alisation of young people from the labour market (Furlong and Cartmel 2007). This 
article argues that the risk of marginalisation is amplified in a racialised society like 
the UK for some young people because the risks are broadly distributed in ways that 
reflect racial hierarchies (Furlong and Cartmel 2007).

For some young people, there has been continuity in terms of the persistent racial 
inequalities in employment outcomes. Li and Heath (2020, p.863) refer to the ‘stick-
iness’ of unemployment for racially minoritised (RM) people after periods of eco-
nomic crises. Racially minoritised is a term coined by Gunaratnam (2003, p.17) ‘to 
give some sense of the active processes of racialisation that are at work in designat-
ing certain attributes of groups in particular contexts as being in a minority’. I use 
this term instead of ethnic minorities or Black, Asian and Minority Ethnic labels. 
Racialisation here is taken to mean the process through which socially constructed 
racial categories (labels), initially assigned by the state, are grounded in histories 
of oppression which then manifest in social institutions that leads to racial hierar-
chies where those at the top of the hierarchy receive economic, social and political 
rewards (Omi and Winant 2015; Feagin 2006; Bonilla-Silva 1997).

In the current crisis, the COVID-19 pandemic, the young in the UK are bear-
ing the brunt of job losses. The number of young people unemployed for more than 
6 months has doubled from the start of the pandemic, the highest rate recorded in 
5 years, with young people accounting for over half of those unemployed (Wilson 
and Papoutsaki 2021). Their analysis of unemployment in the COVID-19 pandemic 
shows that ‘the fall in employment rates has been four times greater for young 
Black people than for young white people, while the fall for young Asian people 
has been nearly three times greater’ (Wilson and Papoutsaki 2021, p.4). Long-term 

1 Moving from one status position (such as leaving education or employment) without securing a job 
(Yates et al. 2011).
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unemployment, one of the potential consequences of the COVID-19 pandemic, 
increases the future occurrence of unemployment and lower subsequent earnings in 
employment (Droy et al. 2019). For RM young people, the consequences are mag-
nified. RM people’s careers lag behind their counterparts, they are less likely to be 
successful in finding re-employment, and their earnings suffer as a result of previous 
periods of unemployment (Li and Heath 2020).

Like the generation of young people transitioning to employment after the 2008 
economic crisis, the COVID-19 crisis has led to this generation of young people 
being referred to as a ‘lost generation’ (Tamesberger and Bacher 2020). As attention 
turns towards recovery from the COVID-19 pandemic, it is an opportune time to 
reflect on youth employment policies that can adequately support young people, par-
ticularly RM young people’s transition to work. This crisis presents an opportunity 
to challenge underlying systems in society in a way that is positive for RM young 
people (Walby 2015). Therefore, we must take note of race as a potential marker of 
disadvantage that can make RM young people more vulnerable to marginalisation 
in the labour market. While youth studies have traditionally acknowledged that the 
impact of race on RM young people’s experiences was quite distinct, it has main-
tained that the disadvantages were due to their positioning within class structures 
(Furlong and Cartmel 2007). Consequently, the impact of young people’s position-
ing due to race structures has not been an explicit focus of inquiry within youth 
studies. As part of efforts to rectify this gap in youth studies, this article attends to 
the ways in which race and racism intersect with other markers of disadvantage or 
privilege that make racial identities pertinent to transitions into employment (Har-
ries et al. 2016).

This article makes the case that race structures influence RM young people’s 
transitions into employment. The study of transitions asks that we pay attention to 
the structural issues that contribute to fractured transitions and highlight the com-
plex interaction between agency and structural constraints (MacDonald et al. 2001). 
While there is an ongoing sociological debate on agency and structure (see Mar-
tin and Dennis 2010), in this article, agency is viewed as a constituent of struc-
ture (Sewell 1992). The premise of this article is that the entanglement of race and 
opportunity structures constrains RM young people’s transition into employment. 
In particular, this article focuses on who ought to be responsible for supporting 
RM young people’s transition, shedding light on what should be included in youth 
employment policies and service delivery. Wright (2012) argues that there is sub-
stantial scope to investigate how employees within employment support services can 
use their agency to challenge racialised transitions to employment. Therefore, this 
research’s analytical lens examines racialised transitions and highlights how employ-
ees in employment support services can exercise their agency in supporting RM 
young people’s transition into employment.

This article uses data from a case study in the UK gathered from focus groups 
with young people and interviews with employees from a local council’s employ-
ment support service. The views of  young people, including RM young people 
mostly of South Asian heritage, on youth employment support needs were gathered 
through a co-creation initiative (Youth Views). The young people’s views were then  
presented  to employees from the employment support service to improve service 

447Journal of Applied Youth Studies (2021) 4:445–458



1 3

delivery. Substantiated by empirical evidence, this article concludes that supporting 
RM young people’s transition into employment requires engagement with employers 
to tackle the racialised structural disadvantages experienced by RM young people in 
the UK labour market.

Racialised Transitions; Entanglements of Race and Opportunity 
Structures

Furlong and Cartmel (2007) argue that changing employment conditions have pro-
moted individual responsibility for transitions into employment which often masks 
processes of social reproduction. Similarly, employment support services have indi-
vidualised ‘personal responsibility’ for finding jobs at the core of its design (Wright 
2012). With the rolling back of the state, neoliberalism has led to the downscal-
ing of unemployment risks to those who are unemployed (Swyngedouw in Peck 
2002, p.339). Individuals’ success or failure in the labour market is conceived as an 
internal individualised characteristic’ (Nunn 2018, p.168). Therefore, employment 
support services are focused on ensuring that those who are unemployed enhance 
their employability to increase their chances of success (Nunn 2018). Employment 
policies have been criticised for overestimating the extent to which individuals can 
control their life course without taking into account structural constraints outside of 
the individuals’ control (Johansson 2007; Haikkola 2019; Fletcher 2019; Sunnerfjell 
2020). Individuals’ failure to gain employment is not always considered a symp-
tom of structural or systemic conditions such as discrimination in the labour mar-
ket. Within youth studies, structural conditions that frame young people’s transitions 
are discussed as opportunity structures, the push and pull forces2 that determine 
the employment routes to which young people have access (Roberts 2009). For the 
present purpose, this article assumes that the pull forces of employers’ recruitment 
practices in supporting transitions are influenced by race structures, contributing to 
the fractured transitions of RM young people into employment.

RM young people’s fractured transitions to employment are attributed to indi-
vidual characteristics: lack of merit and ability rather than structural disadvantages 
embedded in institutions, laws, policies and ideologies (Hirji et al., 2020). The neo-
liberalisation of race has meant racial inequalities in employment outcomes have 
also become individualised (Goldberg 2009). Consequently, considerations for sup-
porting transitions into employment fail to recognise race as an organiser of his-
torical and contemporary racial inequalities (Yoon 2017). In particular, it fails to 
recognise the impact of racialisation and race structures on RM young people’s frac-
tured transitions to employment (MacDonald et al. 2001). Racial hierarchies created 
as a result of racialisation become race structures. Race structures are defined as 

2 Push forces include family origins, education and race, while pull forces include labour market pro-
cesses and employers’ recruitment practices (Roberts 2009).
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mutually sustaining cultural schemas (rules of social life3) and sets of human and 
non-human resources that empower and constrain RM young people’s ability to 
exert some degree of control over the social relations in which they are enmeshed 
(Sewell 1992). These social relations impact the rewards and penalties that RM 
young people experience. The presence of race structures in the labour market 
has seen RM people marginalised from the labour market. Marginalisation occurs 
because racialised schema in social relations determines how members of one group 
treat members of another group (Collins 2000). In the labour market, marginalised 
groups are ‘people the system of labour cannot or will not use’ (Young 1990, p.53). 
The government’s race disparity audit shows that RM groups are more likely to be 
unemployed or underemployed and earn the least (Cabinet Office 2017).

With the persistent and enduring racial inequalities in employment outcomes, this 
article posits that race structures are central to understanding the differential experi-
ences for RM young people’s transition to employment. Building on the premise that 
youth employment policies and service delivery ‘may function only to reproduce, or 
further entrench, social inequalities and vulnerability to ongoing liminality and risk’ 
(Leonard and Wilde 2019, p. 3), this article seeks to challenge the current dominant 
thinking and practice in the governance of youth employment for RM young people. 
The argument thus far is that race structures limit RM young people’s successful 
transition into employment.

Race and ethnicity scholarship provides empirical evidence of how race struc-
tures constrain RM young people’s transition into employment. The lack of social 
capital (not having potentially useful contacts or being unable to glean information 
about job opportunities) and human capital (for some RM groups) as well as being 
more likely to live in deprived areas with high unemployment rates make it harder 
to find work (Patacchini and Zenou 2011; Battu et al. 2011; Berrittella 2012; Feng 
et al. 2015). This empirical evidence supports Furlong and Cartmel’s (2007) asser-
tion that racial differences result from their positioning within class structures. How-
ever, the intersection of race and class makes RM young people more vulnerable to 
fractured transitions. Previous research tells us of the ethnic differences in access to 
job-specific information and labour market participation through networks and job 
searching (Verhaeghe et al. 2013).

Furthermore, despite evidence that RM groups in the UK are more likely to 
have university qualifications than their white British counterparts, they are less 
likely to get jobs (Algan et al. 2010). One pertinent explanation is that discrimina-
tion against RM groups is an ethnic penalty that can account for the inequalities 
in employment outcomes after considering other characteristics such as educational 
background and local unemployment rates (Khattab and Johnston 2013). Heath and 
Di Stasio’s (2019) meta-analysis of field experiments on racial discrimination in 
the British labour market between 1969 and 2017 concludes that discrimination is 
likely a major explanatory factor for RM people’s disproportionately and enduringly 

3 Rules are ‘society’s fundamental tools of thought including the various conventions, recipes, scenar-
ios, principles of action, and habits of speech and gesture built up with these fundamental tools’ (Sewell 
1992, p.8).
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high unemployment rates. The field experiments involved sending matched fictitious 
job applications to advertised job vacancies, differing only in identifiably white and 
non-white names (Heath and Di Stasio 2019). These experiments showed that RM 
people were more at risk of discrimination. While equal opportunities legislation in 
the UK is intended to mitigate this risk, the legislation does not eradicate or protect 
RM people against employers’ discrimination (Ashe et al. 2019).

To summarise, RM young people experience racialised transitions which have 
implications for RM young people’s ability to find jobs and their material futures.

Having demonstrated how race structures outside of RM young people’s con-
trol contribute to fractured transitions, this article suggests that employment sup-
port services that solely focus on individual responsibility are insufficient to support 
RM young people into employment. While employment support is a service that 
always needs individuals to exercise agency in job searching or developing skills, 
RM young people’s success in the labour market requires the dismantling of race 
structures in the labour market. However, the question of who is responsible for dis-
mantling these race structures emerges. Drawing inspiration from Wright (2012), 
this article posits that employees within employment support services have a role to 
play in dismantling race structures. Therefore, this article aims to answer the ques-
tion: what role can employment support services play in dismantling race structures 
to challenge racialised transitions?

The Study

The research in this article used a case study methodology. The data presented is 
from focus groups with young people (Youth Views) and semi-structured interviews 
with employees in an employment support service (Creswell 2013). Youth Views 
was a short-term co-creation initiative embedded within a research project, the case 
study of a local council’s employment support service efforts to support young peo-
ple into employment (Flyvbjerg 2006; Yin 2009). In the North West of England in 
the UK, the employment support services of Ethos Metropolitan Borough Council 
(EMBC) were chosen using a ‘least likely’ rationale because they appear to be least 
likely to exclude RM young people from participating in public services design/
delivery (Flyvbjerg 2006). The area EMBC is responsible for has a large proportion 
of RM residents, a larger proportion than in the city region as a whole. EMBC’s 
local economic assessment in 2019 showed that RM people had lower employment 
rates than their white counterparts, and the 16- to 24-year cohort had higher unem-
ployment rates than Greater Manchester and England.

EMBC’s employment support services offer consists of different services. The 
core service offer is the Skills for Employment, partly funded by the European 
Social Fund for those unemployed and over 19 years old. This service provides job 
search support, interview techniques, confidence building, mentoring, help with CV 
and cover letter writing, pre-employment and work placement opportunities. The 
service also allows people to gain basic skills and vocational qualifications (credited 
and unaccredited). They also offer a Careers Advancement Service to support career 
progression and National Careers Service for general careers guidance. They also 
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run a service funded by the council to complement these funded services, providing 
support to those considered ineligible for the other programmes.

Youth Views worked with young people (aged 16–25) to understand their 
employment support needs and to determine how the council could help their transi-
tion into employment. The project was carried out over 6 months, from February 
2019 to July 2019. Fifty-four young people (thirty RM young people, mostly South 
Asian heritage and twenty-four White young people) participated in the Youth 
Views project. There were seven focus groups, and they lasted between 75 and 
90 min, with three to seventeen participants in each focus group. Discussions in the 
focus group were focused on capturing the needs young people have when seeking 
employment and how best the service could support them. The focus group discus-
sions were loosely structured around three questions: (1) as a BME young person, 
are there specific services that the council should be providing; (2) what can you 
do to make the most of the service; and (3) how likely is it that you will get a job? 
EMBC’s service employees were present at some of the focus group discussions. 
At the end of Youth Views, the wrap-up meeting with EMBC’s service manage-
ment team discussed how employment support services could be improved to sup-
port youth employment needs. At this meeting, support needs and recommendations 
were presented through a short video clip featuring some of the RM young people 
and my analyses of the focus group discussions.

Five individual semi-structured interviews were conducted using an interview 
guide. They lasted between 45 and 120 min and helped to understand the context 
in which employment support services are delivered: opportunities, challenges and 
barriers to service delivery. Most of the interviews were audio-recorded with tran-
scripts produced. Transcripts were shared with interviewees to confirm they were 
happy with the way their answers were recorded.

I followed Braun and Clarke’s (2006) phases of thematic analysis. The codes were 
developed through a reflexive analysis approach; the codes can ‘evolve, expand, con-
tract, be renamed, split apart into several codes, collapsed together with other codes, 
and even be abandoned’ (Braun and Clarke 2019, p.7) . The codes became more 
interpretive and conceptual as I was analysing—I moved beyond surface explana-
tions of the data to question implicit (latent) meanings of the data (Braun and Clarke 
2019).

Findings

This section discusses the findings from the analyses of data from focus groups and 
interviews that help answer the research question: what role can employment sup-
port services play in dismantling race structures to challenge racialised transitions? 
The findings presented in this section are my interpretation of the relevant data gath-
ered from the research (Braun and Clarke 2019).

Some RM young people’s experience supported the evidence previously dis-
cussed in the literature review section on how race structures contribute to fractured 
transitions. For example, one participant shared his job searching experience, having 
a White sounding name and then showing up for interviews where employers were 

451Journal of Applied Youth Studies (2021) 4:445–458



1 3

shocked because he was Black. He attributed this to why he was not getting employ-
ment offers after attending interviews. However, RM young people in this case study 
did not appear to be fully aware of how race structures impact their transition into 
employment—the majority of them were confident of their ability to transition into 
employment successfully. Given the neoliberalisation of employment support and 
race, which focus on individualisation, it appears this neoliberalism agenda has been 
internalised by the participants in the Youth Views project. Another indication of 
the internalisation of individualisation, discussions of racialised transitions did not 
initially occur in the focus groups with only RM young people. To prompt a conver-
sation on race structures, in the focus groups where there were only RM young peo-
ple, I, as the facilitator, introduced a statistic about the racial inequalities in employ-
ment rates. This topic was not presented in the focus groups with white and RM 
young people as I did not have the depth of relationships with the young people to 
know whether this topic would be handled with sensitivity by white young people 
towards RM young people. On introducing this topic in the only RM young people 
focus groups, the RM young people started to speak about discriminatory experi-
ences in accessing and participating in the labour market, with many drawing from 
their own or familial experiences. The excerpt below from one of the focus groups 
with RM young people aptly summarises what RM young people felt was the main 
issue when transitioning to employment:

We feel that the main aspect that affects the employability levels for BME4 
people is the actual bias of the employer, so the employer needs to be more 
tuned in to how they can change their view of employing BME people. 
(Female, South Asian)

Once experiences were shared, discussions turned to how EMBC can challenge 
racialised transitions into employment. Many saw EMBC playing a role in the 
demand side of the labour market, working with employers to reduce discrimination 
in recruitment practices.

Examining EMBC’s employment support services’ offer, working with employers 
to reduce discrimination was not a key component. Instead, EMBC’s employment 
support services’ core offer is typical of active labour market policies (ALMPs) 
and fit into the broad and overlapping categories of ALMPs. These categories are 
training programmes (classroom and work experience), job search assistance pro-
grammes and employment programmes (including supported internships and 
apprenticeships, traineeships, apprenticeships, subsidised employment schemes). 
Also worthy of note is that only one actor who is of a South Asian heritage men-
tioned the racialised disadvantages faced by RM young people during the inter-
views with employees within employment support services. All these employees 
have extensive experience working within employment support services but had not 
readily discussed racialised disadvantage as a factor in successful transitions into 
employment for RM young people. In the interviews, some of the service employ-
ees were aware of employers’ discriminatory practices reinforcing what RM young 

4 Black and Minority Ethnic.
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people felt was a reason for their fractured transitions. While the service employees 
were aware of racial tensions between white and non-white groups in this locality 
because of its history of riots around racial inequalities, this awareness did not trans-
late into knowledge of and action to dismantle race structures. With the seeming 
lack of consideration of race structures by employees and in the services offered, 
it is unlikely that race structures are being dismantled. Thus, racial inequalities in 
employment outcomes continue to be reproduced.

At the start of Youth Views, the team was worried that young people would 
request services that they did not have the funding to deliver, and this concern about 
the lack of funding was brought up again in the post-project discussions. When I 
presented the suggestions to improve service delivery to EMBC’s service man-
agement team, I highlighted that RM young people wanted the service to tackle 
employer bias and discrimination. Some practical suggestions to tackle discrimina-
tion were provided and included a ‘no discrimination’ campaign within their locality 
and employees within employment support services challenging racialised employ-
ers’ practices. However, the team was unsure about whether this was within their 
remit. The senior manager on the team reflected on the role of the employment sup-
port service can be expected to play:

Was it (the service) about changing individuals and getting them ready for 
employment, or was it about changing employers’ mindsets? (Senior manager, 
employment support services)

Ultimately, the funding for services determines what role employment support 
services can play. In this case, the funding for the different streams in the service 
offer did not include tackling ethnic penalties levied at RM young people, specifi-
cally employers’ discriminatory practices. The service targets set by funders of the 
service shape how EMBC’s employment support services are delivered, thereby 
serving as constraints to what employees can do. Where policymakers and commis-
sioners of services are not considering tackling ethnic penalties as part of its funding 
structure, it is unlikely that any concrete steps at the service delivery level would 
be taken to incorporate changes that will address racialised needs when delivering 
services.

Discussion

From this case study, RM young people’s transition into employment requires 
engagement with employers to tackle discrimination in the UK labour market. Yet, 
EMBC’s service does not seek to dismantle race structures and is further inhib-
ited by funding that does not allow for changes to service offer. Employees within 
EMBC’s employment support services have not exercised their agency in this con-
text to attempt to dismantle race structures in the labour market that are detrimen-
tal to RM young people (Wright 2012). Is the expectation that employment support 
services take appropriate steps to dismantle race structures unrealistic? This section 
theorises what steps employment support services can take to challenge racialised 
transitions, taking the view that there is scope for employees within employment 
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support services to exercise their agency through employer engagement. The caveat 
to this theorisation is that the success of employer engagement is dependent on 
employers’ willingness to engage, which is in turn impacted by local labour mar-
ket conditions (Card et al. 2010; Russell et al. 2011). Employers are more likely to 
engage with employment support services when the demand for labour is high.

Employment support services usually have a two-pronged approach: employer-
facing activities and supporting the unemployed. Employer engagement is the 
activities service providers undertake to actively involve ‘employers in addressing 
the societal challenge of promoting the labour-market participation of vulnerable 
groups’ (van Berkel et al., in Ingold 2018, p. 707; Ingold and Stuart 2015). In pro-
moting the labour market participation of RM groups, street-level organisations such 
as the council’s employment support services can play a critical role in employer 
engagement (Ingold 2018). Employees within employment support services involve 
employers as partners to seek ways and create conditions within which RM young 
people can transition into employment (Ingold 2018). van der Aa and van Berkel’s 
(2014) research demonstrates how employer-facing activities can be an appropriate 
channel for dismantling race structures. Their research highlights employer-facing 
activities that can support marginalised groups into employment; public procure-
ment mandates that require employers to employ certain groups, financial incen-
tives and recruitment and in-work support services. However, a note of caution with 
employer-oriented approaches is that focusing on employers’ requirements may 
legitimise ‘discriminatory behaviour which is a significant cause of the inequalities 
some groups face in the labour market’ (Fletcher 2004, p.127). As discussed in this 
article, this discriminatory behaviour is relevant to RM young people.

To mitigate the risk of legitimising discrimination, this article states that employ-
ees within employment support services can assert their agency to dismantle race 
structures, thereby benefitting RM young people. Sewell’s (1992) view of structures 
is that they are dynamic and not permanent because he sees human agency as the 
glue to the joining of schemas and resources that form structures. Where it is human 
agency that has joined schemas and resources, agency can also join schema and 
resources (whether old or new) in different ways. Employees can start to dismantle 
race structures via employer engagement. When designing employer-facing activi-
ties, employees can use their knowledge of how race structures function and their 
access to human and non-human resources to challenge racialised transitions (Sewell 
1992). These employees can mobilise human resources, e.g. knowledge about dis-
criminatory practices and a commitment to tackling discrimination to intervene or 
overcome aspects of employers’ recruitment processes that are discriminatory. They 
could also utilise non-human resources, e.g. budget allocation, to tackle discrimina-
tory practices. When participating in employer-facing activities, employees can keep 
in mind objectives such as addressing discriminatory practices. They can recognise 
that in employer engagement, ‘participation in collaborative exchanges with indi-
viduals in other agencies and organisations is pivotal in realising both their personal 
and organisational objectives’ (Williams 2002, pp. 106–07). Employer engagement 
involves building and maintaining trusting inter-organisational relationships with 
employers (Ingold 2018). In the spaces of employer engagement, employees exercise 
agency so that employment support services can start to dismantle race structures.
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Conclusion

Race structures have been around for centuries and have structural stability, and 
there is no reason to assume that attempts to interrupt or minimise its effects will be 
easy (Seamster and Ray 2018; Meghji 2020). Yet, in the wake of the global #Black 
Lives Matter movement, which has shone a spotlight on race structures, it is impor-
tant to consider how the reproduction of inequalities can be stopped.

Therefore, it is important to study transitions and not just in terms of class struc-
tures but also race structures. This article highlights how the entanglements of race, 
class and opportunity structures shape the period of the life in which RM individu-
als’ life chances are established (MacDonald et al. 2001). In particular, this study of 
transitions provides a glimpse of the structural reasons that can explain such differ-
ent outcomes for RM young people as they reach adulthood and perpetuate inequali-
ties in employment outcomes (Macdonald et al. 2001). The core argument thus far 
is centred around challenging the idea that fractured transitions are solely due to 
individuals’ failings without due considerations of failings in the labour market, fail-
ings that arise from race structures such as discriminatory practices, which in turn 
limit the labour market participation of RM young people. In seeking to understand 
whether employment support services can support RM young people’s transition 
into employment, this article concludes that employees within employment support 
services have a role to play through employer engagement in challenging racialised 
transitions.

As minimal empirical work on how race and youth are constituted in contempo-
rary youth studies (Harries et al. 2016), this article seeks to add to our understanding 
of how racialisation impacts RM young people’s transition into employment. This 
study has generated analyses of theoretical and policy relevance. This article has 
contributed to an under-researched area on racialised transitions of RM young peo-
ple to employment. It has widened the focus of youth transitions into employment 
by discussing the impact of race on RM young people’s experiences of the labour 
market. Like Russell et al. (2011), this article has shown that employment support 
services need to acknowledge the complexity of the cultural, social and economic 
matrix in which RM young people’s lives are embedded. While the findings from 
this study cannot be generalised, they can be replicated in similar contexts to the 
one described in this research (Denzin 2010). Single case studies such as this study 
make room for developing, testing and spreading robust suggestions for challenging 
racialised transitions into employment (Flyvbjerg 2006). With young people at the 
‘crossroads of social reproduction’ (Furlong and Cartmel 2007, p.139), focusing on 
employer-oriented approaches that target discriminatory practices can avoid the pre-
sent generation of RM young people becoming a ‘lost generation’.
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